
St Helens School District #502 
Board of Directors Meeting 

November 13, 2006 

The District School Board of School District #502, Columbia County, Oregon 
convened a regular meeting at 6:30 in the Board Room of the Administration 
Offices of the District, County and State on November 13, 2006. 
 
Those present were: 

David Morrisson, Chair 
Tim Lammers, Board Member 
Terri Burns, Board Member 
Jana Mann, Board Member 
Nathan Helwig, Board Member 
Patricia Adams, Superintendent 
Brett Williams, Executive Assistant 

 
Others Present: 
Tim Graham 
Jeri Deady 
Cathy Carson 
Jill eidsness 
Shelly Sandford 
Genet Smiens 
April Bamburg 

Scott Curtis 
Jerry Meadows 
Judy Valpiani 
Catherine Contreras 
Kathryn Hugill 
Aletia Brown 
Patrick Birkle 

Andrea Luttrell 
Mark Gaither 
Darla Meeuwsen 
DeeAnna Zikmund 
Colleen Grogan 
JaKay Green(?) 

 
The meeting was called to order at 6:30 p.m. followed by the flag salute. 
 
Reports and Discussion 
 
Bond 
Mrs. Adams recognized the hard work of many people that worked on the bond.  
The individuals and business that gave time, finances, and wrote letters and e-
mails of support are greatly appreciated. 
 
There has been a response that the community is disappointed and some who 
voted “no” have shared that they did so due to finances and not for lack of 
support of the schools. 
 
Mr. Morrisson shared that he felt the numbers show a near miss and not a 
failure.  There will be tough decisions to make because the crowding and repair 
issues will not go away. 
 
Mr. Lammers also acknowledged appreciation for everyone that helped with the 
campaign. 
 
Campaign Results 



Mrs. Burns shared statistics on the bond election.  The county has 20 days to 
finalize the count, so some numbers may change very slightly.  Out of 7373 votes 
cast 44% (3230) were in favor of the bond and 56% (4143) were “no” votes.  
There was a 67.6% voter turn out within the school district boundaries. 
 
The impact of the bond not passing was reviewed.  The cost of building a new 
elementary will go up approximately $1 million each year that passes.  Some of 
the maintenance of buildings will be delayed and additional student growth may 
need to be resolved with portables. 
 
Recommended next steps include developing a good survey with all 
stakeholders involved in the development.  Since a new school would not be 
possible until Fall 2009 at the earliest, it was suggested to consider returning to 
neighborhood schools to ease crowding if possible.  This could be an opportunity 
to bring the community and school district together. 
 
Ashland and Silver Falls school districts are possible models to look at for 
community/business partnerships that have been strengthened with the schools.  
Studying their structures and success may help with planning in the St. Helens 
School District. 
 
Discussion was held about surveying the community.  Mrs Burns shared that a 
telephone survey would be beneficial based on previous and professional 
experience.  Mr. Helwig felt it would be more successful to directly survey 
community members.  There was support for getting direct information, but to 
increase the confidence level there should be 600-800 participants.  Mrs. Adams 
shared that a post election survey would be extremely beneficial.  Mr. Morrisson 
echoed his support for face-to-face surveys, but the numbers and timing of a 
telephone survey would also be important.  Mr. Lammers shared the success of 
a web survey at Gresham-Barlow in passing their bond.  That district felt that 
there was some honest responses that would not have been given directly to 
another person.  Mrs. Mann shared support for the survey, but also expressed 
concern for the cost.  Mr. Morrisson reiterated that waiting would allow opinions 
to change and not accurately reflect the feelings during the voting.  It was 
estimated that costs would run $7,000-$10,000.  There was some concern with 
other surveys going on also.  It was suggested to make sure the sample lists 
were not the same as other agencies doing surveys such as the Sheriff’s Office.  
 
Discussion continued around whether the need for information is necessary to 
proceed.  It was agreed that there is a need for information, but the cost is a 
concern.  There may be other options to explore.  Mrs. Adams shared that 27 
community events have resulted in very positive support.  Forums could be a 
solution, but the attendees may provide a slanted view of the community’s 
support.  It was agreed to look at competitive and alternate options to get a 
reliable base of information with little financial impact.  It was also shared that it 



would be just as important to know why people voted “yes” as those who voted 
“no.” 
 
Future Bond Elections 
Mrs. Adams shared that people are already inquiring if the district will be going 
out again.  There is a strong push from the community to go to neighborhood 
schools.  She asked that the board to examine how that priority can be 
accommodated.  The community also asked for a new school which cannot be 
accommodated.  The final priority was to upgrade schools.  There needs to be 
some consideration of the items in the bond and what needs might be met.  It is 
clear that some items cannot be covered, but there might be some small items 
that can be taken care of with reallocation of funding for school and classroom 
operations. 
 
Mr. Lammers felt that he could not support moving forward with the bond until 
polarized groups are brought together with some amount of consensus.  There 
were others that echoed it would be a great opportunity to pull the community 
together. 
 
Mrs. Adams request clarification on what it means to move fast.  Mr. Helwig 
responded that successful districts have worked for 4-5 years.  Even though this 
district has been working on it for the past two years, there may still be more 
work that is needed to work out a few things.  Mrs. Adams reviewed her 
understanding that the district’s enrollment growth was a driving force and a 
priority for the board.  Mr. Morrisson also added that the double-majority 
requirement at other election times was also a factor.   Mr. Helwig shared that he 
feels there will not be enough turnout in March to get the double-majority 
requirement met.  Mrs. Mann shared that there may not be a noticed need by the 
community until fields are full of portables.  Mr. Morrisson added a note that 
portables would need to be addressed soon to have them arrive in time for the 
next school year.   
 
Mrs. Adams shared that the direction the district is going to go will need to be 
decided before the need for portables is determined.  She also stated that 
regardless of the bond passing or failing the needs of the community and schools 
needs to be evaluated.  The current configuration needs to be considered.  There 
are interrelated issues that need to be examined and prioritized.  The priority for 
quality education and not just passing a bond needs to be the perspective.  Mr. 
Helwig suggested forming a committee with a charge to make recommendations 
with certain parameters.  Mrs. Adams requested that the committee be given 
some specific configurations to examine and make a recommendation at to how 
to best achieve that given the district growth, enrollment projections, and the 
pressures currently on buildings and the budget.  Mrs. Adams affirmed that the 
number of students will not be changed so there will be costs and temporary 
housing for classrooms needed.  Mr. Morrisson recommended having baseline 
costs for portables, capacity of portables, and other details to work with during 



decision making.  Mrs. Adams reviewed that the largest crowding is at Lewis & 
Clark and McBride Schools.  By reducing numbers their and increasing numbers 
at other schools, there could be some alleviation of current capacity pains.  There 
will need to be analysis of boundaries of schools to prevent frequent changes.  
Mr. Lammers expressed a need to not lead the community to believe set 
solutions when there will need to be flexibility. 
 
Investigate survey options, using numbers from Adam, and information from the 
facilities committee should be referred to a committee.  Work on the community 
vision will also be key.  Mr. Lammers requested student representation from the 
high school, middle school and 6th grade on the committee.  Mr. Morrisson 
requested a priority of having a configuration plan made before February to 
address budgeting and space issues.  The short-term solution committee would 
report information on the given scenarios for the board to base a decision on.  It 
was agreed that the committee brainstorm options to address the current 
situation including capacity and lowest cost.  Any ideas, such as double shifting, 
year-round school, reconfiguration, etc., should be examined.  Mrs. Burns 
reiterated because the bond did not pass, there needs to be solutions considered 
to decide what to do until a decision is made as to how to address the bond.  The 
short term committee’s objects will be to provide solutions until the bond passes.  
The committee will consist of one student from high school, one student from 
middle school, one student from 6th grade, one classified and one licensed staff 
from each school, three parents, one person from the bus company, one 
community at large representative that does not have students in school, and at 
least one administrator. 
 
Mr. Lammers shared concern that it may be too soon to form a committee until 
survey information is gathered.  He shared that the two elementary schools have 
projected budgets through 2008.  Mrs. Adams responded that the plans for those 
schools through 2008 were to address a temporary fix until the new school would 
have been built.  Mrs. Burns shared that not all buildings (Columbia City) are 
being fully utilized.  Mrs. Adams shared it would be in the best interest of the 
district and community to get a plan that will be as stable as possible for 3 to 5 
years out until a more permanent solution can be achieved. 
 
It was agreed that a survey needs to be researched and completed as soon as 
possible.  Mr. Helwig shared that he did not feel a committee needed to research 
the cost of scenarios; that information could be obtained from the district office 
staff.  Mr. Helwig requested that a list of options be gathered at the next district 
administrators meeting.  Mrs. Adams agreed that could be done, and that the 
facilities planning research will also need to be examined to align options that are 
presented with the community’s needs.   
 
 
 
Curriculum Updates



 
ODE Cut-Scores 
Judith Custy renewed some of the requirements of the No Child Left Behind 
legislation and how it has impacted the district.  There will be changes made in 
testing by the Oregon Department of Education.  The scores at which students 
meet the grade-level requirements is probably going to be changed by ODE to 
meet federal regulations.  The calibration at earlier levels did not allow accurate 
prediction for future success between the benchmark years – 3rd, 5th, 7th and 10th 
grades.  Therefore, the federal agency has required the state to realign the cut-
scores.  Oregon is one a few states that is in a similar situation.  Districts have 
asked the state for a conversion chart because the new cut-scores will not be 
known until March.  A student taking the test at this time and meeting the current 
standard may not meet when the new scores are determined.  Mrs. Burns 
commented that the emphasis will need to be on continuous improvement and 
not on a specific achievement level.  Mrs. Adams agreed that is the focus. 
 
Charter Schools 
The Columbia County Education Campus, a charter school, was listed on the 
unsafe school list.  The maximum number of incidents impacts smaller schools 
more.  Because this is the first year, there is a lot of ability to make changes.  
There is a corrective action plan that is being prepared.  That plan is anticipated 
to be finalized in December.  The threshold that was crossed was because they 
were on top of behavior issues and they are only on alert.  They will not be 
declared unsafe unless the threshold is surpassed for three consecutive years.  
Mrs. Burns again stated that it is a process of continuous improvement.  She felt 
that honesty in reporting incidents can cause a bad reflection.  Mrs. Adams 
shared that a proactive plan in place will make incidents more unlikely.  
Evaluation of supervision, interventions, support services, and other issues can 
help reduce the likelihood of incidents occurring which would get a school on the 
list. 
 
CCEC also received an unacceptable rating on their report card for participation 
rates.  There was an omission of one assessment which has been addressed 
and will not happen again. 
 
Yankton School Lease 
The June 30, 2007.  The contact requires notification in April of 2007 to continue 
the license.  The Christian School has expressed interest in renewing the 
contract. 
 
Board Requests and Reports 
She would like the athletic director to develop an exit survey which will be given 
to students and parents at the end of the season for use in the coach’s 
evaluation process and improvement of sports programs.  This should be 
implemented at the high school and middle school.  The board members shared 
support of the recommendation. 



 
Mr. Helwig moved and Mrs. Mann seconded the motion to declare a 1993 Chevy 
Van as surplus property.  The motion carried unanimously. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:20 p.m. 
 
          
Board Chair   Superintendent
 


